[image: image1.png]



BIRKLANDS PRIMARY SCHOOL GOVERNING BODY
Summer Term 2016 Meeting

Wednesday 18th May 2016 at 5.30 pm at the School

Minutes
	Attendance:
	
	Apologies

	Parent Governor
	Mr N Savage 
	

	Parent Governor
	Mrs S Andrews
	

	Trust Governor
	Mr T Gibbon (Chair)
	

	Trust Governor
	Mr M Harnan
	

	Birklands Head of School
	Mr N Copestake
	

	Birklands Executive Headteacher
	Ms H Duffy
	

	In attendance:
	

	Clerk
	Mrs S Edyvean


	Item
	Subject
Mr Harnan took the chair whilst Mr Gibbon was delayed at a meeting;  Mr Gibbon took the chair on arrival at 5.44 pm.

	1.
	Apologies: There were no apologies.

	2.
	Declarations of Interest: No new declarations

	3.
	Membership issues: 

The members welcomed Mrs Sally Andrews as a parent governor and thanked her for her commitment to the school.
Membership List (pre-circulated): Noted.
 Reconstitution of the local governing body (discussion) 

The EHT advised that other parents were considering membership and Mrs Andrews undertook to pursue contact with any interested parties.   The members discussed timing or other criteria and it was suggested that the lgb be reconstituted in September. The members agreed to review membership at the Autumn Term meeting and determine at what point to reconstitute the lgb, bearing in mind the likelihood of Ofsted development points needing to be addressed.   The clerk advised that the governing body would need a minimum of two parent governors to comply with the Articles of Association.  The members discussed the required skills and experience that the school would require including financial, HR and legal expertise.  The clerk undertook to add the item to the Autumn Term agenda.



	4.
	Previous Meetings:  (Governors’ meeting 10th February 2016)
Minutes:  The members resolved to approve the minutes as a true record of the meeting and the minutes were signed by the chair.

Matters arising: 
The EHT advised that Year 6 worked very hard at their recent tests and put in an immense degree of effort.  The reading test had been particularly challenging. 



	5.


	Academy Improvement Plan:
The HoS circulated copies of the AIP.  The EHT reported that it had been RAG-rated and the majority of items were on track.  Mr Harnan advised that Ofsted were currently viewing AIPs with some rigour and commended the fact that this document was up to date.  The EHT commented that the chair visited regularly to monitor the school’s progress against the AIP and asked members to consider by what other means they would verify the information given.  The HoS highlighted key objectives and an overview of key termly actions. He acknowledged that members would request evidence for outcomes and noted that evidence should be linked with relevant dates and data from the monitoring files.  An on-line SIP was being planned by the Trust.  Mr Harnan noted that it was of paramount importance that governors conducted their day-to-day monitoring duties and that could be ‘Ofsted-friendly’ as a by-product rather than as the governors’ first priority;  it was critical that targets and actions were quantifiable rather than subjective when the document was under construction.  The EHT noted that the HoS had already commenced adjusting the AIP in this context.  The EHT undertook to email relevant documents (AIP, SEF) when the Ofsted notice of inspection was received, so that governors would have the latest version to hand.  The HoS noted that the school was increasingly aware of what would be useful to make the AIP viable and what was expected;  it was a working document.  The chair suggested a focus meeting to question the HoS on the AIP once it had been emailed round.  The EHT invited governors to request any evidence or to conduct any visit that they chose and the chair noted the usefulness and enjoyment of governor visits.  Mrs Andrews noted that she was already in the habit of visiting school.  Governors were encouraged to comment on and question the content of the AIP. Mr Harnan reminded governors that every academy had to have an AIP and was held to account for it;  the document constituted the ‘road map’ for the academy for the academic year ahead.
The EHT advised that the AIP fed into the SEF and that would also be emailed out when complete.  She estimated that the school would receive a ‘RI’ judgement from an Ofsted visit, which was a marked improvement on the previous firm judgement of Special Measures.  Mrs Andrews noted that she had seen an improvement in the school over the past year in terms of parental support, openness to improvement and response to requests.  Mrs Andrews hoped that the trust between school and parents could continue to increase and widen.  The members agreed that this would be a key priority for the reconstituted local governing body.  Possible events were discussed including the carnival and a forthcoming Year 6 production.  Involvement from Meden School was hoped to continue and develop.



	6.
	Admissions:

To consider admission arrangements for Sept 2018 and whether there is any requirement to consult over changes next term (Consultation would need to commence on 2nd October if Birklands was to be included in the Local Authority consultation system).
The EHT questioned whether the building contained physical classroom space to support an intake of 45 (PAN) which might ensue following potential local housing development – the school being currently undersubscribed.  In response to a question the EHT advised that Reception expected 18 in September;  30 into Year 1.  Some current spaces could be changed back into classrooms (ICT Suite).  Combinations of class sizes to produce a 45 intake were discussed in the context of income versus staffing costs.  Mr Harnan suggested increasing the PAN to 60 (which would require building of additional classroom space and associated planning).  Neighbouring schools were deemed to be full.  The clerk advised that an increase to PAN did not require consultation.  The EHT asked members to give the matter their consideration to bring back to the Autumn Term meeting (action:  clerk).  The members agreed that comparative figures would be helpful.  The HoS undertook to request numbers/figures.  MH/clerk to interrogate North Notts development statistics.


	7.
	Governor Training & Development: 
Training requirements for Mrs Andrews (discussion). The clerk described the TAG governor induction process including visit to school; climate walk with HoS and Chair;  meeting with clerk.  Mrs Andrews confirmed that she had visited the school many times;  the HoS invited her to conduct a Climate Walk with him and the Chair.  Mrs Andrews undertook to meet with Mr Gibbon for an induction into the duties and responsibilities of local governing body members.
The clerk reminded the meeting that governors were only covered against liability in taking delegated actions as recorded via minuted resolutions.  Mrs Andrews confirmed that if she received complaints from parents she would direct them towards the head of school as per TAG complaints policy.

The clerk advised a cross-trust/partnership Governor Training Day at UNIP Monday 4th July focussing on the Assessment new framework throughout the Key Stages.



	8.
	Governor Links & Visits to School: matters arising from previously circulated reports
Mr Gibbon reported on a recent visit with Meden students;  he and the HoS described their activities throughout the day.  The students had thoroughly enjoyed the day.

The EHT asked members to complete the Governor Visits book when they visited the school.  Mr Gibbon had also visited for meals with the students and other activities.  Members noted the improvements to the site and voiced their approval and Mr Harnan suggested sharing future plans for development with parents.  Mrs Andrews noted local childcare needs.  The EHT described the further planned improvements but advised that further funding applied for had not been granted.  Mrs Andrews suggested placing a permanent noticeboard outside the school to share plans and advertise forthcoming events.

Mrs Andrews kindly undertook to act as Pupil Premium Link Governor and the EHT undertook to invite Mrs Andrews to school for a Pupil Premium link governor visit.



	9.
	Constitutional & Legislative matters:  
Policies for approval:  English; PSHE; Attendance; Behaviour.

The governors noted the above pre-circulated policies and resolved to approve them.

The HoS requested to introduce a further policy devised in response to recent fashion trends amongst the students;  Uniform & Personal Appearance Policy.  The members accepted the need for the policy and agreed to consider regardless of short notice.  The HoS read out the policy which set out that smartness and high standards of appearance were expected at all times, (including jewellery, nails, hairstyles, possession in school of fragrances) and indicative sanctions were set out.  The governors resolved to approve the policy subject to inclusion of equality references. The HoS undertook to circulate the amended policy and the members undertook to email their approval.

In response to a query from the chair the HoS undertook to send the policy to parents in a letter.

In response to a question from Mrs Andrews the HoS set out measures taken by the school to address the needs of EAL students.  Mrs Andrews emphasised the importance of ensuring a friendly and informative welcome for EAL students.  The EHT described the procedure for translation of expectations and noted that policies themselves had not yet been translated.  Mr Harnan undertook to have Google Translator carried by all TAG school websites.


	10.
	Head of School’s Report:

The HOS presented his pre-circulated Report including:

Attendance:  figures had been updated and now showed 96.4%, achieved via working with Meden, and being proactive in contacting parents.  He commented on instances of Persistent Absence and set out measures put in place to address including fines.  The HoS noted that he had acted on Mr Gibbons’ suggestion of a non-uniform day for 100% attenders.  Rewards were given to classes which had 100% attendance in the short-term.

In response to a question the HoS advised that if children arrived at school not in correct uniform the school lent items of uniform.

The HoS noted an increase of 21 to the school roll; in response to a question the EHT advised that this was largely from out-of-catchment.  The members discussed instances whereby some school heads had encouraged parents to move disruptive or challenged children to avoid exclusion, which impacted disproportionately on undersubscribed schools.
Assessment Without Levels:  the HoS described the adoption of the new framework and the use of the program EAZMAG.  Issues had been encountered in reconciliation with another database system (StatSheffield) and the school was considering its position, but would continue to moderate with other schools as previously, hoping to maintain its internal consistence.  The EHT voiced her pleasure with the progress of the pupils although that of one or two groups required further interrogation.  The HoS explained instances in response to query.  The EHT explained the Year 1 data bias which showed worse than the actual situation and commented that there remained much to embed with the new staff.  The HoS commented that the school had gained confidence that measures were now working.  The EHT added that progress was improving but attainment required accelerated progress to catch up to national expectations.
Mr Savage queried the marked progress demonstrated by Year 4 and the EHT explained that this arose from the system move from out-dated P-Levels;  this would be the same with every school and some had removed SEN pupils from the data set.  

The members discussed potential Ofsted reactions to the data which reflected the considerable compensatory intervention put in place by the school to address historical teaching & learning deficiencies.  Mr Harnan stressed the importance of governors interrogating the data and understanding the challenges to the school and the gains made, and the measures taken.  He suggested a focus meeting to deepen the governors’ understanding of progress.  The HoS reminded the members that this document was a ‘work in progress’. 
The EHT noted that positive feedback from parents was held on file and advised that governors were welcome to visit and inspect the assessment file at any opportunity. 

Teaching:  in response to a question on teaching levels, the HoS and EHT advised that in the context of teacher monitoring/observations, they had focussed on ensuring all teachers reached the level of ‘good’ and focus on ‘outstanding’ would ensue in the following year. The EHT commented on the progress of both NQTs.

Exclusions:  the governors discussed the rate and use of exclusions.  The HoS noted that the school was increasing its challenge to poor behaviour which led to an increase in exclusions;  however the school put much targeted behaviour support in place and its response to infractions was measured and in line with the behaviour policy and indicative sanctions. The members recorded their support of the school in its challenge to poor behaviour.  In response to a question the HoS advised that one member was suitably trained in exclusions;  a local director was also experienced;  the clerk had discussed exclusion practice with the HoS and EHT and if necessary the clerk to give exclusions training.  The members discussed reporting of exclusions and the clerk undertook to provide sample tables for the HoS to complete for the next Report.  Mr Harnan also requested a section on reporting of use of Pupil Premium for the next HoS Report.


	11.
	Summer School Year 5
The EHT advised plans to put on Summer School for Year 5 and queried the Meden Year 5 calendar so that the academies could co-ordinate;  Mr Gibbon replied that Meden had 1 week for Year 6.


	12.
	Academy Finance & Resources:
The EHT circulated her finance report and noted that the budget was tight;  in response to a question she confirmed that the 17/18 Service Charge was 5% including insurance and central services. That percentage reflected the school’s need of support being in special measures, and would reduce to 3% if the school achieved RI from Ofsted.  The EHT dedicated time would also diminish with academy improvement as her support services would be required elsewhere.  Mr Harnan explained the Trust service charge to the members.
The EHT noted that playground improvement had been funded by the TAG Trust.  Mr Harnan expressed the trust’s recognition of the challenges faced by the academy.

In response to a question the EHT described the school’s merging of cleaning services with Meden and Toot Hill to save costs.

In response to a question the EHT confirmed that the Trust had saved costs from a best value exercise in HR legal support.  Mr Gibbon queried whether that saving had been passed on to academies given a reduction in available on-site support.  Academies would need to access the saving to purchase on-site support.  Mr Harnan undertook to investigate.
Members noted the contingency reserves held by the school.  In response to a query the EHT undertook to clarify codings and classification of marketing costs.

The EHT advised that the new academy prospectus would be published shortly.


	13.
	Trust update: EHT verbal report
Mr Harnan advised that the trust was developing a bespoke primary website platform to more accurately reflect primary requirements; a meeting of all primary heads would be held shortly and Birklands would be used as the development model.  The new prospectus had been developed to complement the website improvements.

Mr Harnan advised that a proposal was under consultation for a complex merger of 3 multi-academy trusts into TAG.  Pending the outcome various developments including website had been put on hold.

The EHT advised that TAG trust was to sponsor Riverside Primary School in The Meadows, Nottingham.  The EHT was closely involved in support and this was a busy and exciting time for the trust:  increased numbers of primary schools would enhance collaboration opportunities.

Mr Harnan advised that the TAG Trust was also to sponsor Newark Academy from 1st September.  He described the school’s current situation.

In both of the above cases the Trust was already working under a support partnership agreement.

The TAG Trust was also proposing to open a Free School in Newark.  

Mrs Andrews noted the improvements evident in the schools that had been sponsored by the TAG Trust.



	14.
	Dates of future meetings: tba


	15.
	Confidentiality: (Data Protected items)  No data-protected items reported.


Related documentation:

Agenda

Governors’ Membership List as at June 2016 emailed

Previous meeting minutes emailed
HoS Report to Governors to follow
Policies for approval:  English;  Behaviour &Attendance; PSHE
Signed ………………………………………………………
Date: ………………………

Mr T Gibbon (Chair)
